Broughton Jewish Cassel Fox Primary
Behaviour, Attitudes & Personal Development (BAPD) Committee Meeting Minutes 
School: Broughton Jewish Cassel Fox Primary

Quorum: 3 (met at this meeting)

Chair: Tamar Tabor
Clerk: Frances Bennett

Date of meeting: 8 February 2022
Venue: remotely via Zoom
Attendance

	Name
	Governor type


	‘End of Term of Office’ date
	Present (P) /
Apologies (Ap)
/ Absent (A)

	Tamar Tabor (Chair)
	Foundation
	03.03.2024
	P

	Nicola Taylor
	Staff
	02.10.2024
	P

	Bashy Rice
	Parent
	16.10.2024
	P

	David Bondt
	Foundation
	31.07.2025
	P

	David Mechlowitz
	Foundation
	29.07.2025
	P

	Yehuda Pearlman
	Principal
	N/A
	P

	
	
	
	

	Yehuda Fagelman
	Foundation
	06.02.2022
	A

	Cath Davies
	Staff 
	01.11.2023
	A

	Amir Ellituv
	Foundation
	05.07.2024
	A


Others present 

	Name
	Role

	Tamara Reznick
	Head of Kodesh operations and mental health and wellbeing lead

	Mark Hadfield
	Special Educational Needs Co-ordinator (SENCo)

	Shelley Caplan*
	Deputy Headteacher -(Welfare & designated safeguarding lead (DHT)

	Angela Miller
	SENCo

	Frances Bennett
	Clerk, One Education


** left the meeting after her presentation – see item 4
Agenda Items

	1
	Welcome and apologies 

	The Chair welcomed all to the meeting.
Apologies were received from Rachel Baker, the school business manager (SBM).

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	2
	Verbal declaration of pecuniary interests

	There were no pecuniary interests expressed in relation to any of the items on the agenda.



	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	3
	Minutes of the last meeting (30.11.21) and matters arising

	The minutes of the last meeting (30.1121) were approved as an accurate record. A copy will be signed, when possible, for retention on file.
Matters arising
There were no matters arising.



	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Minutes of the last meeting  approved
	BAPD Comm
	


	4
	Safeguarding

	Shelley Caplan, designated safeguarding lead (DSL) presented her report on safeguarding for governors consideration. 
Attendance

Attendance to 4.2.22 is 94%. This is usually 96% to 97%, however, it has reduced due to Covid and other infections. The national average is (NA) is 91%. Attendance is highlighted in weekly newsletters to parents. 

12 pupils are persistent absentees (PA) as their attendance is less than 80%.

Term 2

Two audits are scheduled for safeguarding. One audit was completed last term and succession planning for the DSL was discussed along with training for new staff.  Training was completed via Salford LA and interlink.  The school has received the report from the audit carried out by Salford LA. It is 35 pages long and will be reported back to Bashy Rice and the committee chair. 
Q. Will governors receive an action plan from the audit finding?

Yes. This will be presented at the next meeting.

Q.Is the child protection on-line management system (CPOMS) in place?

Yes. 

Peer on peer abuse has been renamed to child on child abuse and this is a big topic in the school in conjunction with sexual violence and sexual harassment. Staff need to be aware of comments made between boys and girls and reinforce good behaviour and appropriate language. The DSL will issue more guidelines to staff. 

Q. Have there been any incidents?

Last year, there were a couple of girls who were unhappy about some comments made by boys. The Principal addressed the issue by speaking to the boys. 

The PANTs programme continues. It has been revised and Y5 and Y6 pupils learn about abuse and harassment. The programme includes keeping healthy and consent. 

The personal health and social education (PHSE) has been reviewed and staff looked at the content and British values. The curriculum will include PHSE and include relationships etc.

Policies will need to also be reviewed.

Surveys are carried out with parents once per year and with pupils twice per year.  

Safeguarding referrals

There have been a number of referrals in the last few days. A meeting has been held for a child in need (CIN). One case was opened today. Social workers have been involved in some families without communicating with the school. 

Q. Is there any reason for the sudden increase in referrals?

There has been an increase in the number of incidents. This could be a result of a discussion on a different matter. The school follows the advice from the Bridge Partnership. 
There has been concern for one pupil who was on early help, however, the parents want to withdraw from this.
Q. What is the situation where a family refuses to give consent?

The school asks educational psychologists (EP) to support and also other outside agencies. 
The school still has one pupil on dual roll who is being supported by two supply teaching assistants (TAs). There was an issue with safe handling which has now been resolved. The school has worked on a new behaviour plan for this pupil and updated the risk assessment (RA). The school took advice on how to handle this situation, going forward. Senior leaders are monitoring this. This should not have been escalated, originally.

Q. Is it sustainable for senior leaders to be present when the pupil is on the school?

No. The Principal stated that the co-SENCo was very patient with the pupil. 

Q. Has this taken time away from other pupils?

The SENCo role contains a lot of administration which can be undertaken whilst monitoring the pupil. The two TAs look after the pupil. The pupil would be better placed in specialist provision. 

The school has one previously looked after child (LAC) who has a social worker. 

There are six pupils who are at child protection (CP) or CIN.  

60 pupils are on the SEND register. 

The DSL is going to undertake a review of the single central record (SCR) and this will be checked by the committee chair and Bashy Rice. 

There was one allegation about staff which has now been closed. 

Training

The DSL attended refresher training in January 2022. 

It was recommended that governor use the National College for training.

The SBM needs to send the details to Tamara Reznick for the link.

Q. Has the issue regarding the toilets not being fit for purpose and behavioural management been resolved?

Toilets have been redistributed, especially where there were issues. Any broken locks are fixed immediately. All the toilets have been painted and new light bulbs fitted. The school is also limiting the number of pupils accessing toilets at any one time. This is being monitored. 
Governors acknowledged that this is difficult to address. 

Tamara Reznick stated that the School Council could look at this. 

The governing body chair advised that parent teacher association (PTA) money could be used towards the improvement of the toilets. 

Q. Is the issue in the girls or boys toilets?

It is in both. Toilets are cleaned twice per day but they become dirty very quickly. 

Q. Could this be referred to the Finance Committee to look at increasing the cleaning in the toilets? No-one wants to use dirty toilets. 

The Principal agreed to speak to the SBM about his.

Q. Are there policies in place to ensure pupils cannot re-enter the school at the end of the day as this could put the school in a vulnerable position?

Pupils are escorted out of the school building at the end of the day and cleaners are in the school after the end of the school day. 

Q. What is a vulnerable position?

A pupil arranged to meet a friend and collect a prize in the school, after hours. They could have been locked in. 

Q. How did the pupils leave the school?

A teacher saw them and escorted them out of the school. 

The DSL was thanked for her report. 

*Shelly Caplan left the meeting


	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Safeguarding action plan to be an agenda item for the next meeting.
· Discuss increased toilet cleaning with the SBM
	Clerk/Chair
Principal
	24 May 22


	5
	Behaviour and attitudes update

	Tamara Reznick presented her report and the following points were raised/highlighted in discussion.
CPOMS is in place and being used by staff.  A demonstration will be made to the governing body. This will be anonymised. 

The school has behaviour mentors and extra support is put in place, where needed. There is pastoral support for behaviour and wellbeing.  A SNAP assessment can be made to help with pupils’ behaviour. School behaviour is a focus. 
Q. Which committee is reviewing school uniform?

The SBM is discussing this with the PTA.

There were some behavioural issues involving boys playing football in Y5. The pupils resolved this themselves by putting a group together to timetable this and train referees. They have created a website, made a powerpoint presentation and linked this to Kodesh. They have made a positive difference and the school is very proud of them. 

Q. Is this going to be rolled out to other year groups?

This is for all year groups. Pupils have signed up to attend meetings. It is very positive that pupils have identified and resolved an issue themselves. 

School culture.

Staff have looked at why pupils are behaving in a particular way. This could be due to external influences. 

Q. Has the issue regarding KS1 behaviour at the end of the day been resolved? This was mentioned at the last governing body meeting.

Tamara Reznick stated she has not seen behaviour issues when she has been walking around the school. It is very calm. SEN pupils can go to the Hub if they are struggling. The issue was raised earlier in the year and new procedures were put in place from September. 
 

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner.

	Timescale

	
	
	
	 


	6
	Well-being and resilience

	Tamara Reznick presented her report and the following points were raised.

Heads Up is in place for Y1 to Y6. CPOMS is being used. Behaviour is on the agenda for weekly senior management team (SMT) meetings .Pastoral meetings can focus on pupils needing help. Art Therapy has been offered to five pupils and this has been paid for through a charity and parental contributions. The school may need to fund this going forward. 

Tamara Reznick was thanked for all her work on the Art Therapy for the five families. 

A number of staff have completed wellbeing training through the National College. Tamara Reznick has undertaken senior mental health lead training. This was a 12 hour course with an assignment. The assignment is a wellbeing action plan which was already in place in the school and positive feedback was received. 

A Y5 survey was undertaken, however, the results were not very positive. The questions were difficult for Y5 pupils to understand. The survey was provided by an external supplier and has been discussed with the committee chair. A whole school survey was undertaken which was very positive. Pupils feel safe in the school. The Principal provided an example of where a Y6 pupil was asked to help another pupil who was struggling. Pupils feel very comfortable going to speak to teachers. The link to the survey results is contained in the report. 

Tamara Reznick and Mark Hadfield met with the EP to discuss ways to support pupils with social and emotional issues. They also looked at tracking pupils. 

Staff wellbeing

House champions meet every month.

Q. Are Purim packages being given to staff?

Yes. The governing body chair has arranged this. Secular staff have been included. 

Tamara Reznick stated that staff are tired. 23 teachers were off on one day. Most staff have now returned to school. The Principal advised governors that the two DHTs have been stoic and working very hard. 

The School Council is working hard to ensure pupils views are taken into consideration. 

The staff survey results will be sent to governors. 

Tamara is going to look at a different survey provider for next year. 

The new PHSE curriculum reinforces the work undertaken in PANTS and with the DSL and Principal in Y6. There are learning objectives and the appropriate language to use is contained in lessons. The books show clear evidence which is colour coded. The leaders have met with Kodesh and secular staff to clarify the requirements.  Tamara Reznick has reviewed the whole curriculum to make it appropriate to the school. The DSL was also thanked for the work she has undertaken. 

The committee chair commented very positively on the streamlining of the process and other aspects of wellbeing and how this will continue. 

Heads Up is being heavily subsidised. This will be reviewed going forward. Heads Up and Circle have been very good. The continuance of the wellbeing programme may depend on funding. When there is a safeguarding issue, it is recorded on CPOMS and referred to the appropriate area. 

Governors thanked Tamara Reznick.

The governing body chair stated that they need to look at funding options for the wellbeing programme. The school will look at the possibility of grants. Tamara agreed to look at this. However, she advised that there is little funding available.


	
	Actions 
or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Look at funding options for the wellbeing programme
	Tamara Reznick
	


	7
	Special Educational Needs (SEN) data

	Mark Hadfield and Angela Miller provided an update on SEN and the following points were made.
The SEN register is reviewed and the removal of pupils, from the register is discussed with teachers. 
When the results of the first assessments were reviewed, it showed a number of pupils below age related expectations (ARE). 13.3% of pupils were just above the NA. Angel Miller looked at interventions to put in place based on the assessment results. These are discussed in pupil progress meetings. 

A SEN audit is taking place and this will be forwarded to governors, once completed. The audit is reviewing the SEN department and this is RAG rated. Improvements are also being reviewed. 

A SEN questionnaire has been sent out to all staff and this has raised some actions. Some staff had stated that there is not enough staff support. Mark Hadfield has created an action plan.

One pupil who has emotional school avoidance issues is involved with an EP and has a programme. The school is liaising with the parents. 

The SEN audit showed that the teaching & learning policy may need to be updated with regard to SEN. Individual education plans (IEPS) are being collated from staff and will be revised to ensure targets are specific, measurable, achievable, realistic and time bound (SMART).

The local cluster meetings are very useful. There have been a few actions for Mark and ideas are being collated. These will be fed back at the next meeting. 

The SEN page on the website needs updating. 

SNAP assessments have been rolled out for some pupils. This is a diagnostic learning tool Specific learning difficulties and behaviour are identified. It shows strengths and weaknesses and is useful tool.

When the next round of data is available, the SENCo will look at strategies to help pupils. 

Q. How will the two TAs being funded for one pupil be moved forward when not funded?

A meeting was held today and some TAs may be moved around for flexibility. 

Q. How can a solution be found?

Allocations would need to be reviewed across the school. SMT might have some availability as most staff have returned to the school.  Nicola Taylor is focusing on the more able pupils in Y6 to free up teacher’s time to help other pupils. 

The governing body chair is reviewing this with the Principal next week.  The financing of the TAs is a matter for the Finance Committee to discuss. The school needs to address the social and emotional elements in addition to the academic progress. 
The funding for the two TAs will be an agenda item for the next Finance Committee meeting. 

The SEN data was shared with the Quality of Education Committee.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Funding for two TAs to be an agenda item for the next Finance Committee meeting
	Clerk
	17 May 22


	8
	Policies

	Governors reviewed the following policies. 
8.1 SEN Policy
There have been some minor changes.

No issues were raised and the policy was approved.

8.2 Accessibility Policy

No issues were raised and the policy was approved.

8.3 Early Help Policy

No issues were raised and the policy was approved.



	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· SEN Policy approved
· Accessibility Policy approved

· Early Help Policy approved
	BAPD Comm
BAPD Comm

BAPD Comm
	


	9
	AOB

	 The committee chair thanked everyone for their attendance and input. 
The Principal thanked the very high functioning professional team who are delivering imperative outcomes for its pupils. He also thanked governor for their work with the school.



	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	Date of next meeting:
	Tuesday 24 May 2022 @ 5.00pm 
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